TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION
Hicks Municipal Center
Council Chambers
Tolland, CT 06084

REGULAR MEETING 7:30 - 10:00 P.M.
AGENDA
March 22, 2017
VISION STATEMENT
To represent education at its best, preparing each student for an ever-changing society, and becoming a full
community of learning where excellence is achieved through each individual’s success.
A. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
e Regular Meeting — March 8, 2017
C. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (2 minute limit)
The members of the Tolland Board of Education welcome members of the public to share their
thoughts and ideas at this time. When appropriate to do so, members of the Board and the
administration may respond to comments during “Points of Information”. However, in

consideration of those in attendance and in an effort to proceed in a timely manner, follow-up
discussion may need to take place outside of the meeting setting.

D. POINTS OF INFORMATION
E. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORT - Charles Perosino and Andrew Harger
F. SUPERINTENDENT’S FINAL REPORT
F.1 Meet Mary Grande, Principal of Tolland Middle School (no enclosure)
F.2  Healthy Food Certification Statement
F.3  Construction Program
F.4  Communications to Connecticut Legislators and appropriations
F.5  2017-2018 Budget
G. COMMITTEE & LIAISON REPORTS
H. CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT
I. BOARD ACTION

J. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (2 minute limit)
Comments must be limited to items on this agenda.

K. POINTS OF INFORMATION



L. CORRESPONDENCE
Town Council-Special Meeting — March 9, 2017
Town Council-Special Meeting — March 15, 2017
‘Town Council-Special Meeting — March 16, 2017

M. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

N. NEW BUSINESS

0. ADJOURNMENT
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TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION
Hicks Municipal Center
Council Chambers
Tolland, CT 06084

REGULAR MEETING — March 8, 2017

Members Present: Mr. Patrick Doyle, Vice Chair; Ms. Kathy Gorsky, Secretary; Ms. Michelle Harrold, Ms.
Karen Moran, Ms. Colleen Yudichak, Mr. Jeff Schroeder, Mr. Robert Pagoni, and Ms. Susan Seaver.
Administrators Present: Dr. Walter Willett, Superintendent of Schools; Mark McLaughlin, Business
Director

A CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Mr. Doyle called the meeting to order at 7:33 P.M. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
® Regular Meeting ~February 22, 2017

Ms. Gorsky motioned to accept the minutes of the February 22, 2017 regular meeting. Ms.
Yudichak seconded the motion. Changes: none. All were in favor. Motion carried.

C. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Katrin Hinrichsen, 192 Goose Lane, commented that she is distressed about the current budget
situation and how it affects the schools. She would like suggestions regarding how the public
can become more active and have their voices heard. She would like to know how the public
can mobilize.

Annabella DeFaria, 52 Bucks Crossing, commented that she is a senior options student at Birch
Grove. Testing is bogging down the teachers and the students which impacts learning. Itis a
stressful environment and she would like to know why there is so much testing and how this
issue can be improved.

Correspondence: Ms. Gorsky noted that a few letters were received. Two were in support of
maintaining the Board’s proposed 2.14% budget. Another letter was received that inquired how
the word could be spread throughout the schools regarding the current budget crisis without
violating any rules. Lastly, another letter was received that was written by a THS
paraprofessional. The author inquired if it would be possible for the paraprofessionals to have a
higher wage. While it is nice that the Board says kind words about them and thanks them
publically, the current salary is not sufficient to live on.

D. POINTS OF INFORMATION
Dr. Willett responded to Ms. DeFaria’s comment regarding testing. He explained thatitis a
complicated situation. There is a feeling that the tests are used for accountability — the tests
point out the achievement gap and make people aware so society is able to respond. He
believes there are good intentions behind the testing but agrees with Ms. DeFaria. He added
that there is a federal test, the NAEP, which is a randomly sampled test and he believes that it
would be sufficient to identify achievement gaps and other items that could be addressed. Itis
a matter of making the state and federal legislators aware of the testing concerns.
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Dr. Willett spoke in regard to the Ms. Hinrichsen’s comment. He explained that effort now
should be on communicating with the state and federal representatives on what the community
finds acceptable and unacceptable. Everyone present is well-meaning but people need to reach
out to those with the power, the ones creating the legislation and making the decisions. This is
the most important thing that can be done now. Mr. Doyle added that today several of the
Board members went to the CABE Day on the Hill to speak with some of the legislators. They
heard remarks from several leading members of the education and finance committees. It was
noted during the discussion regarding the Governor’s proposed budget that it is not the final
budget. The public needs to speak to their elected representatives and look to them for relief.
Further, he recommended submitting public testimony on education bills. Testimony may be
submitted in writing and it will be included as part of the public record. Ms. Seaver added that
testimony can be submitted via the CT General Assembly website under the Education tab. It
was also noted that the Facebook page Supporting Public Education in Tolland has resources
listed as well. Ms. Harrold would like to see the information posted somewhere other than
Facebook for those who are not members.

STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORT

¢ The representatives thanked the Board for inviting them to the CABE event today. They
learned a lot.
Cupcake Wars will be held in the spring
THS musical, “Singin’ in the Rain” will be held on the evenings of March 10% and 11*.
Tickets are $10 for students and $12 for adults. They can be purchased at the door.

e  Mr. THS Pageant will be held on March 17" at 7PM. This supports the senior class.

¢ The Snowball Dance was recently held. While a lot of work went into it, the consensus
was that it would have been more enjoyable if it had been held in the gymnasium rather
than the cafeteria which is not as spacious.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT
F.1. Meet Mary Grande, Principal, Tolland Middle School {no enclosure) - none

F.2. Monthly Financial Report — February 2017
Dr. Willett reviewed the financial report for February 2017. The available balance is
$1,891,428 or 4.81% of the budget. It was noted that the first excess cost payment has
been received. Dr. Willett gave kudos to Mr. McLaughlin and noted that the district has
not had to freeze a budget in two years thanks to great fiscal management.

F.3. Superintendent Evaluation

Dr. Willett reviewed the attachment. This paragraph is required to be presented to the
Board prior to April 1 of every year.

F.4. Cooperative Opportunity
Dr. Willett presented and reviewed attachment F4. He explained that one of the facets
of the Governor’s budget is to have high schools at certain enrollment levels consider
sending students to other schools. Dr. Willett believes Tolland is in a perfect position to
receive some of these students and this would be an opportunity for the district to
expand its programs. Currently, one of the struggles is the balancing of the needs of the

,2



Tolland Board of Education
March 8, 2017

current students. By bringing in tuition, the district would have the opportunity to
maintain programs that otherwise would have to be reduced. Further, if the budget
coming from the state is an indicator of what is to come, the district needs to consider
what it means and how Tolland should be positioned. He sees Tolland as being at a fork
in the road in regard to its educational system. It could be an expansion model - a
lighthouse that attracts students and resources or it could be a consolidation model. A
choice will have to be made in the next couple of months and years. If consolidation is
the choice, he will work with everyone to go forward with this option. He believes
expansion, which will bring revenue to the district, will provide many of the
opportunities the students would like to see and more desired programs. These
opportunities are arising and he would like the Board and the community to start
thinking about this topic.

Ms. Gorsky commented that she is very excited about this possibility. It is a great
opportunity to increase enrollment, make the schools stronger, and bring back
programs. She inquired if there are districts that have committed to closing and sending
students elsewhere. Dr. Willett noted that he has been speaking with others and
exploring this possibility but there have not been any decisions as yet. He added that

. Tolland is in a special place. It has an excellent district, good facilities, a great student
base, and in a position where tuition could be brought in which would provide great
opportunities. Further, for those who live in Tolland, they will be able to keep local
control of their schools and will have the benefit of the school being in town. He added
that other districts are also interested in receiving students.

Mr. Perosino inquired if the budget passes as the Town Manger has recommended if
this opportunity would still be available for the community. Dr. Willett responded that
one reason to think about new ways of generating revenue and support is that people
are struggling to find answers. They are afraid of what is going to happen. This fork in
the road is real for Tolland. One of the worst case scenarios is that there is a $2M
reduction. This could impact the ability for the district to be a lighthouse. Those who
are interested in having Tolland be the place that people come and having local control
will have to pay close attention to what happens this year and next. The school system
will need to be seen as an investment and as having some economic benefits. Dr.
Willett explained that Towns with regionalized schools tend to have characteristics like
Ashford and Willington. Whether this is desirable or not is really not up to him. Regional
schools generally have a good resource base for the receiving location. In addition
businesses in Towns are supported by students, their parents, and staff. So there are
benefits to having the receiving school(s) in Town.

Ms. Moran commented that she agrees with Ms. Gorsky. She wants to give Tolland the
opportunity to be proactive rather than reactive. Mr. Schroeder agrees that it is better
to bring students into Tolland than to send our students to other schools.

Mr. Pagoni asked what the downside is to selecting the path of expansion. Dr. Willett
explained that it is about perspective and what the community wants. The populous
will decide and he will execute that vision. He added that Tolland has some unique
characteristics that make people want to be here. It is a great school system and
expansion would lead to even greater opportunities. We just need to do a better job of
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promoting the district. Mr. Pagoni inquired if the Board positions would need to be
shared with other communities. Dr. Willett replied that in some cases they would.

Mr. Doyle supports exploring expansion. He would like to have residents share and
weigh in as well. Too often economic development is discussed apart from the school
system but they are linked. Some of this is long term work but it would be helpful to
explore this option in the short term.

Ms. Harrold commented that there is a lot of chatter on social media regarding
regionalization so she supports exploring this opportunity but noted that the district
needs to be realistic about what can be done. Ms. Yudichak agreed that this is a great
opportunity to keep control in town and does not see why it would be a negative unless
it is going to cost the town money.

There was a general consensus by the Board that the Superintendent should further
explore the option of expansion. This item will be on future agendas for further
discussion and to learn more specifics as information becomes available.

TIS Partial Roof Replacement Project

Dr. Willett reviewed the attachment.

Ms. Gorsky motioned to move item F5 to item |1 for action. Ms. Yudichak seconded the
motion. All were in favor. Motion carried.

Budget Presentation/Discussion/Workshop (no enclosure)

Dr. Willett reminded everyone that the joint Town Council/BOE meeting is scheduled for
March 15™. This is an important session and the school administrators will be in
attendance as well.

Dr. Willett presented three plans for how to bring the district to a place where revenue
is coming in that does not burden taxpayers.

1. Reduce the number of students (and tuition) that goes out of the district.

2. Increase incoming tuition and revenue.

3. Build SRBI

Dr. Willett believes these three items are the most important considerations for Tolland
in relation to the fork in the road scenario. Changes are happening in the state so
Tolland will either become a lighthouse and a regional place where students come or it
will be consolidated and more students may make choices to go out of Town for
education, taking funding with them. He believes the three initiatives listed will allow
Tolland to retain what it has, build upon it, and become a lighthouse. Between now and
next week he will formalize these initiatives and provide further information to the
Board.

The Town Council will hold a budget meeting tomorrow night at 7PM.

COMMITTEE AND LIAISON REPORTS
Finance and Facilities — The Committee discussed safety personnel and public safety officers at
events. This will be discussed further at a future meeting.
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Policy — The next meeting is scheduled for March 22™ at 2:30PM.

Negotiations — Negotiations with the nurses have been completed and are ongoing with the
secretaries and the custodians.

Town Council - Town Council member Kristen Morgan noted that at the last meeting the Council
discussed the partial roof replacement project at TIS.

CABE — Mr. Doyle thanked Mr. Perosino and Mr. Harger as well as three parents for attending
today’s Day on the Hill event in Hartford. He went on to thank Ms. Yudichak for arranging for the
opportunity for the attendees to speak with the legislators. Ms. Yudichak commented that it was
a good day but wanted to thank Ms. Laura Roberts for doing a lot of the background work to
make the meeting possible and Dr. Willett for attending and assisting in expressing the Board’s
concerns. Dr. Willett noted that he appreciated the opportunity to speak with State
Representatives Ackert and Belsito. It was an excellent opportunity to present the town’s
perspective and he asked them to challenge items that have long been part of the paradigm. Dr.
Willett added that he looks forward to speaking with federal representatives as well and noted
that it was the Board members and parents who made the greatest impact. Ms. Moran added
that many of the legislators mentioned that hearing from students is very important as well.

CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT

Mr. Doyle commented that he hears the Superintendent’s three initiatives and noted that these
are the very things the Governor and state want districts like Tolland to be doing and the actions
that they are taking right now to solve the current budget problem are actively preventing us
from these goals and being that lighthouse district. Thus, it is important to share what we are
doing with them and these actions may not be possible due to the actions taken during this
legislative session. Right now the community needs to look to the future.

BOARD ACTION

1.1. TIS Partial Roof Replacement Project
Ms. Gorsky motioned to approve the Educational Specifications for the TIS Partial Roof
Replacement project and to accept and authorize this project to be executed. Ms.
Moran seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carried.
It was noted that the work will begin in the next couple of months and will have as little
impact as possible on the student body. Dr. Willett confirmed that this project was
always scheduled to be completed in phases.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Amber Edwards, 43 Barbara Road, inquired if a regional program would include only Tolland
County or other counties. Would it include towns such as Willington? How would it be decided
with whom the district would partner? Lastly, she would like to know how the information could
be passed on to other parents in the district. She did not hear an answer to this question.

Bettina Herrler, 32 Bakos Road, expressed appreciation for what the Board is doing for the
students. She is a parent of two children and is excited about the proposed idea of creating a
regional school district in Tolland. It is important to bring this idea to the community and let it
know how important it is to make decisions that will have a profound effect. Additionally,



Tolland Board of Education | 6
March 8, 2017

previous discussions regarding economic activity have revolved around preserving the small-
town character of Tolland and noted that this may come up again in discussions and should be
kept in mind.

Amanda Forshey, 27 Summerwood Ridge, commented that from a student’s perspective she
believes the expansion model is a very good idea economically. Further, personally, when many
of the students leave high school they experience a culture shock. Tolland is a good community
but there are many people out there that the students do not experience. Bringing in other
experiences would be a good way to go.

Thera Velez, 36 Old Kent Road North, inquired how much the tuition would be per student.
Wouldn’t a high school be similar in expense to going to college given transportation, supplies,
and other costs?

Ashlyn Larsen, 127 Cedar Swamp Road, commented that the town takes pride in the schools
leading up to high school. If people are coming from different towns, they may have a different
preparedness level for the THS curriculum which is rigorous. How will we be able to determine if
they will be successful at THS?

POINTS OF INFORMATION
Dr. Willett noted that he was impressed with the questions from the Civics students.

He explained that they would reach out to districts which are interested in sending students to
Tolland and there will be consideration in regard to capacity. Tolland does have capacity and
with those students, they will hire more staff.

He agreed that it is important to keep the aspect of the town’s character in mind and noted that
students would be coming to Tolland.

In response to Ms. Forshey, this has been discussed in a Board workshop and many agree that
there is a “bubble” in Tolland. Many students are very supportive of this.

In regard to the tuition, Dr. Willett explained that the students would not be paying the tuition.
The sending district would contribute the dollars they would have spent. Funds for special
education and transportation would be the sending district’s responsibility.

In regard to curriculum, there is a rigorous curriculum in place in Tolland. There are some
elements of what is executed that could use further development. In that process, bringing in
and expanding these resources is part of the plan.

Mr. Doyle invited residents to submit ideas to get information out to the community. They
should e-mail any of the Board members with suggestions.

CORRESPONDENCE
e Special Meeting — Town Council/Board of Education — February 28, 2017
e Town Council Meeting — February 28, 2017

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
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e Cooperative opportunities
e Mastery-based learning

N. NEW BUSINESS - none

0. ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Schroeder motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:14PM. Ms. Yudichak seconded the motion.

All were in favor. Motion carried.

Respectfully submitted,
(P — .
Lisa Pascuzzi

Clerk
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SUPERINTENDENT’S AGENDA ITEM BACKGROUND

ITEM: Healthy Food Certification Statement
ITEM SUBMITTED BY: Walter Willett. Ph.D., Superintendent
For BOE meeting: March 22, 2017

ITEM SUMMARY:

Section 10-215f of the Connecticut General Statutes allows public school districts (including the vocational-technical school
system, charter schools, inter-district magnet schools and endowed academies) that participate in the National School
Lunch Program to receive additional funding if food items sold to students meet the Connecticut Nutrition Standards.
Eligible districts that opt for the healthy food certification are currently receiving 10 cents per lunch, based on the
total number of reimbursable lunches (paid, free and reduced) served in the district in the prior school year. Last year
the School Lunch program received $18,121 for meals served in the prior 2014/2015 school year.

The two considerations for the vote by the board of education/governing authority are whether to implement the healthy
food option and whether to allow food exemptions.

¢ Consideration 1 — Healthy Food Option: Pursuant to Section 10-215f of the C.G.S., the board of education or governing
authority certifies that all food items offered for sale to students in the schools under its jurisdiction, and not exempted
from the Connecticut Nutrition Standards published by the Connecticut State Department of Education, will comply with
the Connecticut Nutrition Standards during the pericd of July 1, 2017, through June 30, 2018. This certification shall
include all food offered for sale to students separately from reimbursable meals at all times and from all sources,
including but not limited to, school stores, vending machines, school cafeterias, and any fundraising activities on school
premises sponsored by the school or by non-school organizations and groups.

¢ Consideration 2 — Exemption for Food Items: The board of education or governing authority will allow the sale to
students of food items that do not meet the Connecticut Nutrition Standards provided that the following conditions are
met: 1) the sale is in connection with an event occurring after the end of the regular school day or on the weekend; 2) the
sale is at the location of the event; and 3) the food items are not sold from a vending machine or school store. An “event”
is an occurrence that involves more than just a regularly scheduled practice, meeting, or extracurricular activity. For
example, soccer games, school plays, and interscholastic debates are events but soccer practices, play rehearsals, and
debate team meetings are not. The “regular school day” is the period from midnight before to 30 minutes after the end of
the official school day. “Location” means where the event is being held.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY:

.10 cents per lunch

Reimbursed $18,121.00 to district for meals served in the 2014-2015 year (update to this year)

BOARD ATTORNEY REVIEW:

N/A

BOE ACTION DESIRED:
First reading, or if the board feels so inclined, move to action.

Recommended Motion: Motion to authorize the Superintendent to support and authorize the 2017-2018 Healthy Foods
Certification Certification.

SUPPORTING MATERIALS ATTACHED:

Healthy Food Certification Statement




